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Bell County Master Gardener 

Association celebrated at their 

annual Christmas Party on Fri-

day, December 1st.  Awards 

were presented to 99 members 

and 4 friends of Master Garden-

ers.  The party featured a tradi-

tional holiday meal and culminat-

ed with a silent and live auction.      

 

Members decorate for the Annual Christmas Party on 

Friday morning.  Wayne Schirner was taking directions 

very well from Ann Lesmeister, Stacye Parry, Gail 

Koontz, and Carla Harmon.   

Ilene Miller, Gail Koontz, and Elaine Pass-

man take a quick break while decorating the 

Special Events Room at the Expo for the 

annual Master Gardener Christmas Party.    
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

     1 Christmas 
Party & 
meeting 

2 

3 4 
 

5 
 

6  Work Day - 8 am*  
Burger Wed. 
10:30 am 

7 
 

8 
 

9 

 

10 11 
 

12 
 

13  Work Day 8 am*  
 

14 
 

15 
 

16 
 

17 
 

18 
 

19 
 

20  Work Day 8 am* 
 
 

21 
 

22 
 

23 
 

24 25 
 

26 
 

27  Work Day 8 am* 
 

28 29 30  

31       

Upcoming events:   

§ New MG Intern Orientation Class, Jan. 3  

§ First day new MG Intern Class, Jan. 10  

§ Seed Exchange, Harker Heights P&R Dept., Jan. 13 

§ Bell County Youth Fair, Belton Expo, Feb. 5-9 

§ Home & Garden Show, Belton Expo, Feb. 23-25  

§ Spring Plant Sale, Belton, Mar. 24 

§ 2018 TMGA Conference, Apr. 4-6, College Station  

 

* In the event of rain, there will be No Workday.   

Remember to record volunteer/education 

hours.                                    

 
           Photo by Sylvia Maedgen 

December  2017  
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 The Presidentõs Corner 

- Wayne Schirner  

 

This will be a busy month, even with fewer formal MG 
activities.  I would like to again give a big BCMGA hug 
to everyone involved with planning and executing the 
annual Christmas party.  I hope everyone had a good 
time.  The live auction this year was particularly invig-
orating under the auctioneer skills of Charles New-
some and I saw Bernie Hurta holding her husbandôs 
arm down at one point in the active bidding.  The si-
lent auction was also rewarding for those who partici-
pated. As I announced during the meeting, the Munic-
ipal Court donated $500 to the BCMGA, and we are 
very thankful for their donation.  If you know anyone 
who works at the Municipal Court, give them your per-
sonal thanks.  Congratulations to all those who re-
ceived awards.  Any award recipients who couldnôt 
attend will receive their recognition at the first oppor-
tunity.   

Before the end of the month escapes you, please 
take time to enter any remaining education or volun-
teer hours into the VMS system.  We are closing in on 
14,000 hours for calendar year 2017, and Iôd like to 
see if we can exceed that mark.  Based on current 
valuations for volunteer service, that amounts to 
$350,000 worth of volunteer service.  I am exception-
ally proud of everything you do to support the commu-
nities we live in.  

Another thing to do before the end of December is to 
register for the TMGA State Conference being held in 
College Station April 3-6, 2018.  Go to 2018tmgacon-
ference.com now! The registration fee goes up $30 
on 1 January, and another $30 on 16 February.  
There is a Leadership Conference that will be held on 
the afternoon of 2 April, and I would like to encourage 
as many of our officers who will be attending the con-
ference to sign up for this too.  The fee is $25, and 
there are only 74 slots remaining for this conference.  

Did you see the email message announcing the 
TMGA Handbook modules that are now available 
online?  There are eight modules, with each 4-hour 
module corresponding to one of the eight chapters in 
the current Handbook.  The cost is $10 for access to 
all eight modules, and is designed for individual use. 
If you are interested in doing this, access to these 
modules has to be ordered through our county agent 
office.  You will receive a password from the TMGA 
that will allow you unlimited access on your personal 
computer for 12 months.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The current Handbook is also in the process of being 
updated.  The TMGA is hopeful that it will be finished 
by the State Conference.  It is intended to be easier to 
use as an ongoing reference source, and will have 
new content added as well.  I got the impression that 
the new Handbook will eventually be available for pur-
chase by all current Master Gardeners.  

Check out the article later in this issue on the Mere-
dith Dunbar Early Childhood Academy.  This is a real-
ly exciting project, and there are plans to even do a 
research project with the 4-year old students early 
next spring.  More to come on that.  

It is time to submit nominations for the TMGA Search 
For Excellence awards that will be presented at the 
State Conference.  The deadline for submission is 20 
January.  All awards from the BCMGA must go 
through our own awards committee so we can review 
them for impact.  Many times, simply changing the 
wording a small amount can make a difference in win-
ning in that category or not.   If you have something 
that you want to submit, talk to Kathy Love.   
 
The new year is rapidly approaching.  There are three 
opportunities for volunteer service that occur in Janu-
ary that will need approximately 10 people each.  The 
2018 Crops Conference will be held on Tuesday Jan-
uary 16th, the 2018 Professional Grounds conference 
will be held on Tuesday January 23rd, and the 2018 
Professional Irrigatorôs Conference will be held on 
Wednesday January 24th.  All three events are held at 
the Expo Center, and our role is to assist with the reg-
istration process.  We need to be there NLT 0700, 
and those who volunteer are able to stay for the con-
ference if they would like. Members who are interest-
ed in volunteering should email me at 
docwas@me.com and let me know which of these 
conferences you would like to volunteer for.   
 
I am hoping that every one of you will have a Merry 
Christmas and that we can all look forward to a great 
new year.  Thanks again for all you do, every day. 
 

mailto:docwas@me.com
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 1 More Thingé 

Whatõs In A Name?  

- Wayne Schirner  

 
While signing the certificates for the awards we pre-
sented at the Christmas party, I discovered there is 
some confusion about what our name is, so I hope I 
can help clarify that for everyone.   
 
I am a Master Gardener, we are Master Gardeners, 
and we belong to the Bell County Master Gardener 
Association, which in turn makes us members of the 
Texas Master Gardener Association.   
 
I frequently see the use of ñGardenersò in the Associ-
ation names, so I just wanted to clarify.  This confu-
sion is not at all unique to us.  At the TMGA BoD 
meeting on 2 December, the 1st page of their agenda 
used ñGardenersò while the rest of the agenda pages 
correctly used ñGardener.ò   
 
I know that in the big scheme of things, this is defi-
nitely small potatoes, but the motto I try to follow is 
ñwhatever you do, do it well.ò  Iôm certainly not perfect 
in many (most) things, but whatever I do, I try to do it 
well.  Thanks for putting up with me this past year.  I 
look forward to one more year as your president. 

Bell County Master Gardener Association awards received 

for 2016:  1st Place - Outstanding MG Association; 1st 

Place - Outstanding MG Project for the Fort Hood Commu-

nity Project; and 2nd Place as the Outstanding Education 

Program for the St. Maryôs Learn, Grow, Eat, Go Program.   
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Outdoor Cockroaches  

- Wizzie Brown, Travis County AgriLife        

Extension Entomologist 

Cockroaches develop by gradual, or incomplete, met-
amorphosis with life stages consisting of egg, nymph, 
and adult.  Eggs are contained in a purse-like struc-
ture called an ootheca.  The egg case is usually 
dropped by the female or glued to a substrate.  
Nymphs look similar to adults, but are smaller and do 
not have fully developed wings. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Smokybrown cockroach egg case (ootheca) glued to sub-
strate. 

Outdoor cockroaches may enter buildings around 
loose-fitting doors and windows as well as through 
sewer lines, attics, and where pipes penetrate the 
structure.  Trees that touch or overhand the home 
create a bridge for cockroaches to get into the home.  
Cockroaches are omnivores, feeding on numerous 
plant and animal products such as meats, starchy 
foods, baked goods, leather, book bindings and wall-
paper paste. 

 Common cockroaches found outside in this area are 
American and Smokybrown cockroaches.  American 
cockroaches are about 1 İ - 2 inches long, reddish-
brown with yellow markings on the pronotum (the 
shield-like structure that covers the head).  Adults 
have well-developed wings, but seldom actively fly; 
they do often glide from high perches.  American 
cockroaches are usually found outside near decayed 
trees and plants, in crawl spaces and sewers.  
Smokybrown cockroaches are often mistaken with 
American cockroaches.  Smokybrowns are about 1 
inch long and dark brown to black.  Adults have fully 
developed wings and are capable of flight.  This spe-
cies often inhabits leaf litter, compost piles, and 
ground cover. 

American cockroach adult.   Smokybrown Cockroach adult 

If you find cockroaches in your compost pile, in leaf 
litter or other outdoor locations, it isnôt really neces-
sary to kill them.  It is a sign that you want to work on 
some things to keep the cockroaches outdoors when 
the weather gets chilly. 

¶ Prune back any vegetation touching or overhang-
ing the home 
¶ If you have a brick or stone fa­ade, stuff weep 
holes with copper mesh 
¶ copper will not rust and will still allow air flow in 
and out of void space 
¶ Make sure screens on doors and windows are in 
good repair 
¶ Replace weather stripping where doorways do not 
have a good seal 
¶ If you can see daylight around a door when it is 
closed, then it does not have a good seal 
¶ Repair any water leaks 
¶ Clean debris from gutters 
¶ Place stainless steel screening over vent access 
in the attic 
¶ Use sealant around pipe penetrations or other 
cracks or crevices into the home 

For more information or help with identification, con-

tact Wizzie Brown, Texas A&M AgriLife Extension 

Service Program Specialist at 512.854.9600.  Check 

out my blog at www.urban-ipm.blogspot.com 

The information given herein is for educational purposes only.  Reference 

to commercial products or trade names is made with the understanding 

that no discrimination is intended and no endorsement by Texas A&M 

AgriLife Extension Service Extension or the Texas A&M AgriLife Research 

is implied. 

Extension programs serve people of all ages regardless of socioeconomic 

level, race, color, sex, religion, disability, or national origin. 

Wizzieės Wonderful World of Insects  
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Meridith Dunbar Early 

Childhood Academy - 

Seed Activity 
- Marjorie Gillmeister  

On Monday, Wednesday, and Friday, November 6, 8, 
and 10, Marjorie and Wolfgang Gillmeister shared 
seeds that they harvested from their ranch garden 
with the children of Meredith Dunbar Pre-K Academy. 
Seed Saving with children is an amazing way to spark 
ones curious mind about the whole lifecycle of a 
seed, and helps in the development of sensory and 
motor skills, and tons of fun.  

Each child gained the knowledge of The Lifecycle of a 
Seed, how to save their own seeds from an actual 
dried flower, how to store properly in an envelope or 
brown paper bag, and colored a seed saving activity 
sheet/ poem song to take home to share with their 
families. We will have a Spring indoor seed sowing 
activity sometime in late January/February where the 
children will sow the seeds they have saved. 

Special thanks to all of our wonderful Master Garden-
er Volunteers Sylvia Maedgen, Karen Colwick, Sandi 
Lenehan, Marjorie Gillmeister, Youth Director, Gail 
Koontz, and Wolfgang Gillmeister (future JR Master 
Gardener in training) who engaged in the activity and 
were a tremendous inspiration to the children.  

Remember, if any more of you want to come and be a 
part of this world of four year olds, you must complete 
a Temple ISD Volunteer Application and DPS Com-
puterized Criminal History (CCH) Verification Form 
and provide a copy of your driverôs license. Please 
contact me for more information at -                     
mjgillmeister@me.com or 347-820-3221. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Whatõs Been Happeningé 

Photos by Sylvia Maedgen 

and Marjorie Gillmeister 
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Meridith Dunbar Early 

Childhood Academy - 

Seed Activity - conõt. 
- Marjorie Gillmeister 
  

Volunteers are much appreciated at the Meridith Dun-
bar Early Childhood Academy. These are several of 
the many smiles we receive when educating these 
young minds of today. We'd love for you to join us 
and experience a wonderful world of four year olds as 
they grow with us through all the seasons.  

We look forward to an amazing 2018 calendar year 
with all of you!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Whatõs Been Happeningé 

Photos by Sylvia Maedgen 

and Marjorie Gillmeister 
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Lakewood Elementary -

Career Day   
- Gail Koontz 

On Friday, November 17, six Master Gardeners 
joined me at Lakewood Elementary for their annual 
Career Day.  Marjorie Gillmeister presented her ca-
reer as a farmer.  Then we all worked with small 
groups of elementary aged children, planting seeds in 
a clear water bottle.  We talked about recycling and 
PLANT Needs.  Marjorie had planted seeds earlier to 
show the children what would happen to their seeds, 
if properly taken care of.  We worked with six different 
classes (115 children).  Many thanks to Marjorie, Su-
zanne Boyer, Janice Smith, Joan Bumgarner, Shellie 
Downing, and Barbara Ishikawa for helping to make 
the event enjoyable and educational for these chil-
dren. 
 
I am about to end my two-year term as Youth Pro-
grams Director.  In 2016, 28 different Master Garden-
ers joined me (many more than once) and we worked 
with 1,618 children.  In 2017, 44 different Master Gar-
deners joined me (again some several times) and we 
worked with 1,950 children.  I thank all of you for 
helping make these two years most successful.  
Hopefully, we have been able to spark an interest in 
gardening with some of these children, and they will 
someday join a New Member Class. 
 
I will continue to be active in Youth Programs and 
support Marjorie Gillmeister as the new Director in 
2018.  
 
Merry Christmas to all my Master Gardener friends! 

 

Whatõs Been Happeningé 

Photos by Gail Koontz  


